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CHAIR JOHNSON: . . .(gavel). . . Good afternoon. The Economic Development, Agriculture, and
Recreation Committee, this is our first meeting of 2010, it will come to order. It's February 4th
and we have two items on our Committee agenda this afternoon. We have EAR-23 and we have
EAR-24. So those are the only two items. I would, first of all, like to acknowledge Members of
the Committee that are in attendance this afternoon. First of all, our Vice-Chair, Sol P.
Kaho' ohalahala, thank you for your attendance. We have also with us Member Gladys Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you so much for your attendance. We have Member Joseph Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good afternoon.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Joe. And not a member but happily attending, we have
Councilmember Michael Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair, good afternoon.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. And excused from this afternoon's meeting is Member Michael Molina. We
have from Administration, we have Ms. Deidre Tegarden. Thank you for attending this
afternoon's meeting.
MS. TEGARDEN: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: We have Mr. Ueoka from Corporation Counsel. Thank you. Mr. Kaneshina and
we also have Tammy. Thank you for your attendance, I appreciate it. Oh, and Scott Jensen -hiding over in the background. Thank you, Scott. He's just doing a little handout. Members, we
have only these two items on our agenda today. The first item is a grant of a license of County
real property to Maui Community Theater for the Iao Theater; that's EAR-23. And the second
item, as I stated was EAR-24, which is a grant of a lease of County real property to Maui County
Farm Bureau for the Maui Produce Processing Cooperative. So, I do have, Members, in the
audience that have signed up to testify so if there's no objections what the Chair would like to do
is take public testimony first and then, would you like to give your presentation following the
public testimony?
MS. TEGARDEN: That's fine.
CHAIR JOHNSON: All right. Thank you. The first individual signed up to testify this afternoon is
Marley Mehring and she will be followed by Nina Mehring.
. . . And you can just bring the microphone down.
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. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. .
MS. N. MEHRING: Gonna share it all together here. My name is Nina Mehring and we live in
Lahaina. My husband and I have businesses in Lahaina. We do the Dairy Queen, Orange Julius
franchise on the Hawaiian Islands and I own a store called Banana Wind at the Lahaina Cannery
Mall. About a year ago, we got involved with the Iao Theater through my children and we have
two children, Zeb who's 12 and Marley who is 9, and the experience has been so rewarding for
us in so many ways. I'm going to let Marley talk about how that theater has changed her life, but
as far as how it has changed ours, one, we know Wailuku town so well now after all the time
we've spent here. But the kids have been in several productions. What it's done to our family
has been really, really important. We could go to a soccer game or watch them in karate or
something like that but having them involved in a theater allows us to be with them and help
them rehearse and help them grow as people, and that experience on just being with them every
single day like that is the most joyous thing I can think of. So to have an extra-curricular activity
that they are involved in that we can all be involved in as a family has been . . . I can't even tell
you how important it has been to us. Now, Marley has grown so much in the last year and a half
that she's been involved with the theater I think she'd like to say a few words too.
MISS M. MEHRING: Well, um, Iao Theater has changed my life a lot. Every since I got involved with
it I have grown more closer to it, to my family because my mom helps, always helps with the
props backstage and the costume designing and the make-up. And my dad sometimes he helps
build the set. And my brother and I have grown closer over To Kill a Mockingbird, and I've also
been in the Sound of Music with my brother, and Annie
MS. N. MEHRING: Why don't you tell everybody what you love about being in a play?
MISS M. MEHRING: I love about being in a play the great feeling I have afterwards when I come off
the stage and I find that all those people that came to support me that just gives me a really good
feeling.
MS. N. MEHRING: Now what do you want to do when you grow up?
MISS M. MEHRING: I do want to be an actress or a director because if I can't act, I would like to teach
other children like me how to act so they can have the same experience I did.
MS. N. MEHRING: And what is it, what have you learned?
MISS M. MEHRING: I have learned a lot about acting and I have learned about organization. I have
gained more confidence in myself, and I have also met many people that I have met and I still am
in contact with them and some of them are really good friends even though they're not even my
age.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . .chuckled...
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MS. N. MEHRING: Every show production that we've been involved with has opened up a whole
ohana to us whether they're the adults that the children are working . . . whether they're the adults
that the children are working with or the other children that she's meeting. It has also opened up
our little community in Lahaina. She's had some friends come over from Lahaina and get
involved with the theater as well, and it's just such an important venue for children as well as
adults. I kind of know now what I'm going to do once they leave. It gave me that to hold on to
which is a really lovely thing. And organization in particular at Maui On Stage because the kids
have been involved with several other things, I think what Alexis and Steven does, do there is
tremendous. The care that they've taken to that building, I'm even getting involved with every
part of that building. It's come really important to us. Our next door neighbors are very involved
with building the sets and it's just created this really neat, I think on all essence it is a community
theater and I think that's something that you can't get anywhere else. It's a wonderful thing.
Anything else, Marley?
MISS M. MEHRING: One more thing. Every show that I'm in all the cast and crew become very close
to me. Thank you.
MS. N. MEHRING: Thank you very much.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Are there any questions for the testifier or her mom? Seeing none,
thank you very much. Break a leg. . . .(chuckled) . . . The next testifier will be Ms. Teri
Edmonds and she'll be followed by Alexis Dascoulias.
MS. EDMONDS: Aloha, Chair, thank you. Thank you, Council Members, for having us here today.
I'm Teri Edmonds. I'm known from If the Shoe Fits and Tester Shoe Repair. I'm also the current
president of the Wailuku Community Association, and the past president of the Board of
Directors for the Maui On Stage. I was there, I've been in business for ten years and I've been
familiar with Maui On Stage since the beginning of my business when they had no air
conditioning and old wooden chairs and I remember them at the time doing a great job
continuing performances there and bringing people into the community. I'm speaking obviously
in support of them getting their 30 year lease. From being president back then I remember us
wanting to get funding and that was quite a problem because we didn't have this long-term lease
so I'm glad that it is coming up for review today. What I think is really important, what I see is
the stewardship that's coming from Maui On Stage. I know back, way back when, the
community said they wanted to have more community participation and having access to the
theater and that has definitely happened. What I love is that this, the administration now with the
theater has really done a lot of community outreach as far as building partnerships. They have
the Café O'Lei dinner theater. They have WCA, when we needed leadership the executive
director stepped up and became our president and is now the past president, and she really helped
us keep, that was for Fridays, we needed leadership so she knew that her role in this community
was important, and the Board allowed her to do that. I am also a ticket outlet for the Maui On
Stage, and with that, I have seen at least 30 percent increase in business when there are shows
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happening. They come into town, they have lunch, buy their tickets, cruise around and shop, and
that's been a good thing. I also remember people asking for the theater to be opened a little bit
more during the day and we thought that was a good idea. When tourists come in they can come
in and check out the theater. They are doing that now even when they were trying to get all the
renovations finished. They've made themselves accessible, complete open door policy so that's
great. Also, they've increased their partnership with MAPA bringing those kids to do a lot more
venues with the theater. I love that. On this first Friday is a great example. We have Kapono Ai
is doing his wonderful show on Friday night, followed on Saturday by the Bob Marley show, that
is another local production. So along with the great success of the regular shows that they
produce they are accessible to the community and do provide an increase in business so I do
hope that you do vote in favor of them getting their lease. Thank you very much.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Teri. Are there any questions for the testifier? Seeing none. Thank
you very much, Teri. Alexis and I hope I'm pronouncing this properly - Dascoulias.
MS. DASCOULIAS: That's correct. Aloha, I'm Alexis Dascoulias, and I've the great pleasure of being
the executive director for Maui On Stage, and it's pretty challenging to come up following
Marley cause I'm not quite nearly as adorable as she is. I want to thank you, first of all, for your
continued support for the Iao Theater and all the improvements that you have allowed Maui On
Stage to facilitate over the past two years. From installation of the air conditioning, which I hope
you all have been able to experience to fixing the roof to installing new doors and windows as
well as reconditioning and restoring the tile façade on the front of our historic gem. Your
support, I hope you feel, has been well invested. I'm here today to humbly request that you
authorize a grant for a 30-year license to Maui Community Theater to operate the historic Iao
Theater in order to promote community theatrical productions, concerts, and other events. A 30year license would provide us the opportunity to seek grants, philanthropic donations and other
fundraising activities which will support more capital improvement projects. Some of these
projects we seek include, updating all the electrical wiring in the auditorium, installing a new and
safer sound system, a safer lighting system, installing new carpet, installing a safer and more
accessible fly system over the theater stage area, installing new seats in the front section of the
auditorium and other upgrades. These upgrades will increase the aesthetic value of the theater as
well as ensure the safety of everyone who uses our historic gem. Currently, Maui On Stage
serves as the stewards of the Iao Theater. We act as the rental agent for the facility. As the
custodians for the historic building, we take care of daily, monthly and annual maintenance,
including all the interior and exterior of the building. We facilitate the Iao Theater being open
seven days a week with an average community use of five to six days per week, and close to 300
days per year. We, currently, ourselves we produce broadway style shows for the community,
creating affordable access to the arts. In addition, we produce concerts, free play readings,
movie screenings and other performance art opportunities. We also assist other community arts
organizations with their use of the space providing technical, marketing, and artistic support.
Maui On Stage functions with a staff of two full-time people and four hourly paid people, and
over 150 active volunteers. Our annual budget is slightly under $300,000 and we spend an
average of $52,000 a year on upkeep, utilities, and maintenance of the Iao Theater. Our income
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breaks down to a healthy nonprofit status of about 60 percent earned income and 40 percent
unearned income. Maui On Stage has two long-term plans. One pertains to how we will grow
artistically as a community theater organization, and the second pertains to improvements and
upgrades of the historic Iao Theater. In order to conduct a fundraising campaign, the magnitude
of which will be needed for the Iao Theater, it's necessary for an organization conducting the
campaign to have a long-term license with the County of Maui. This long-term license will have
a greater access to grants, fundraising, as well as creating accessible opportunities for planned
giving, gift of appreciated stocks, pledges and Federal and State tax credits. Maui On Stage has
been proud to act as the stewards for the Iao Theater for almost 25 years and we would like to do
so for another 125 years. By securing a long-term license, Maui On Stage will be able to take
care of the Iao Theater the way she deserves. We are very passionate about keeping the cultural
integrity of her and helping maintain this piece of treasured history for generations to come. As
we all move forward to revitalize Wailuku, Maui On Stage would like to continue to help
maintain the culture and history that the Iao Theater brings to Market Street, to Wailuku, and to
the entire County of Maui by taking great care of her, and giving all who enter her doors a sense
of place. Thank you very much.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Are there any questions for the testifier? Seeing none.
Thank you. And thank you for taking such good care of the theater as well. The next individual
who signed up to testify is Geoffrey Haines and he'll be followed by Warren Watanabe.
MR. HAINES: Hi. I'm testifying on behalf of my company, Pacific Produce, Incorporated. My product
is Waipoli Hydroponic Greens. I'm a Hydroponic farmer, and I'm testifying in regards to the
proposal to grant the lease to the vacuum cooling plant. I'm going to read this because I'm not
too good at ad libbing.
CHAIR JOHNSON: You can pull the microphone up if you want to if it's hard for you to reach.
MR. HAINES: Okay. I'm part-owner and manager of Pacific Produce Incorporated, an outdoor
hydroponic farming operation in Kula. Our farm produces leafy greens that are marketed as
Waipoli Hydroponic Greens primarily on Maui and Oahu. We have been in business since 1999
and have steadily built up our operation from an initial one acre to currently five acres under
production. We currently employ seven full-time and three part-time dedicated employees with
an annual payroll of over 260,000. We are year round operation that currently produces 30,000
pounds per month of leafy greens all of which is vacuum-cooled and stored over night at the
Maui Produce Processing Cooperative facility. It is essential that our products be thoroughly
chilled before sending them to market. It is an intricate part of ensuring that our products have
the consistent quality the market demands. We also utilize the facility has interim dry storage
and as a depot for delivery by vendors of fertilizers, packaging, et cetera. Our business has been
growing since its inception. With the increase in energy cost, our production costs have
increased but there has been a silver lining. Increased transportation cost to import perishable
food from the mainland has helped to keep us competitive, an effort such as the Farm Bureau's
buy local program, has prompted customers to take a closer look at what we have to offer. After
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four expansions over the years and continuing demand for more products, we are again investing
in a fifth expansion. All of the increased production will need to be processed and stored. We
are constantly looking for ways to grow and perpetuate our business. Our priority is to expand
and increase the production from our operation and to encourage existing and new agricultural
enterprises to do the same. Kula is a prime area for vegetable production in Hawaii and the
potential market is large. The more the Maui farmers enhance the quality and safety of their
products, the greater our market will be. Not only does the processing facility offer cooling and
storage services, but it has a large loading dock and the capability to load refrigerated trucks and
or shipping containers. This offers the potential for freight consolidation of both on and off
island deliveries. Keeping all of this going is not easy and I am grateful, very grateful that the
County of Maui is considering granting the lease of the processing facility and that the Maui
County Farm Bureau recognizes its importance and has taken the initiative to obtain it. Thank
you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Are there any questions of the testifier? Seeing none;
thank you very much, Mr. Haines. Warren Watanabe and he'll be followed by Harold Keyser.
MR. WATANABE: Good afternoon, Chair Johnson, Members of the Committee, I'm Warren Watanabe,
Executive Director of the Maui County Farm Bureau. The Maui County Farm Bureau on behalf
of our commercial member farm and ranch families and organizations respectfully request your
support of EAR-24, granting the lease of lands associated with the Maui Produce Processing
Cooperative. Maui farmers with assistance from the State built the Maui Produce Processing
Cooperative, commonly known as the vacuum cooling plant. It served as the hub for cooling
vegetables for transport throughout the State and even mainland markets. The co-op allowed
small farmers to have access to quick chill and large refrigeration facilities. Today, as Maui's
agriculture is evolving, the use of the vacuum cooling plant has changed. However, the basic
need still exists. Several years ago, the State began the process of transferring the lease to the
County and regular maintenance ceased. Farmers using the facility have struggled to maintain it,
often using their own funds. The potential of the facility is significant. It can serve not just the
traditional conventional vegetable farmers but flower growers and organic farmers as well.
However, focused effort is required to begin the renovation and to transition the plant to meet the
needs of Maui's agriculture today. The first step is the granting of the lease to Maui County
Farm Bureau. The Farm Bureau and the Maui Produce Processing Cooperative boards are ready
to take on this responsibility. We believe that upcoming food safety regulations as well as cargo
handling requirements will make this facility a critical component to Maui's farms and possibly
ranchers. We respectfully request your support of the measure. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Warren. Are there any questions of the testifier? Member
Kaho' ohalahala?
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you, Chair. Hi, Warren?
MR. WATANABE: Hi.
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VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: I just wanted you to clarify because your statement in here is
talking about a facility that needs to be maintained. Are you saying then that . . . who will be
bearing the cost for the maintenance of this facility?
MR. WATANABE: It will be the users, basically. We do have a current fee structure and part of this
improvement is to bring in more users than is presently being used. So that is the . . . we are
looking at developing our own source of revenues.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Currently, what does it cost to maintain that facility?
MR. WATANABE: I don't have the figures right with me. I believe Deidre has some of that
information.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO' OHALAHALA: Okay. But your plan is to hopefully make it sustainable so that
the users will be providing a part of the cost of the maintenance then?
MR. WATANABE: Yes. Even when it was under the State, it was the users that had to pay for the
operations and maintenance.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Any further questions? Seeing none; thank you very much, Warren.
MR. WATANABE: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And we have Harold Keyser next and he'll be followed by a person who is the last
person who is last to sign up to sign up - Darren Strand.
MR. KEYSER: Thank you, and good afternoon, Chair Johnson and Committee Members. My name is
Harold Keyser. I'm the Maui County Administrator for the University of Hawaii College of
Tropical Agriculture. And I'm here today to testify in support of this measure to transfer the
lease agreement from the County to the Farm Bureau. As you've heard, the vacuum cool facility
uses essential to continue and to expand agriculture Upcountry. It is critical for the cooling and
cool storage of vegetables especially to transport to off-island markets. The removal of the field
heat which happens in the vacuum cool chambers is basically essential for increasing the shelf
life from about two days to about two weeks. And this is especially important again for
shipments to very large markets for instance on Oahu. And also, the environment in Kula, you
have to remember is very unique. Some of the cool season vegetables can be grown year round
there and there's very few places in Hawaii where this is true. And you've probably heard that
over 80 percent of our food production is imported. But when you look more carefully you see
that about a third of our vegetable production is produced in the State. And the Kula area
contributes to that and there's a lot of room for further import substitution and critical to this
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would be the maintenance and improvement in the Kula vacuum facility. As Warren pointed out,
the potential of that facility is significant. It can provide services for additional users in the
future, and from talking to farmers most recently about what they'd like to see they brought up
issues of hydro-coolers, improved ice injection systems, perhaps a wash line. And as Geoff and
Warren pointed out, it could be a consolidation point for shipping. So, the potential is there and a
good first starting place is I think having the Farm Bureau lease it because they have the
knowledge, they have all the connections and the experience with the users. Also was brought
up the Federal food safety regulations are becoming more strict and very likely to be mandated to
the farm level. And this facility, with some proper improvements can help when that happens
because some of our producers, besides having to be farm food safe on their farms, if they want
to have, go into value added to have cut fresh greens having one facility where that is done. It
can be centralized; it gives you the efficiency of the volume and that would be a logical place to
do it. So, there's lot of good reasons to keep this facility going. In the past, it was the center of
Upcountry lettuce production. There was a virus spot . . . the virus that spotted wilt that wiped
out the lettuce years ago really decreased its use but it's, uh, we feel there's a lot of potential and
CTAHR would work with the Farm Bureau investing in issues that are needed. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Harold. Any questions for the testifier? Thank you very much,
Harold. Darren Strand is the last individual signed up to testify. And at this time, if there are any
one else wishing to sign up, please come forward.
MR. STRAND: Good afternoon, Chair, Council. I'm Darren Strand. I am the President of the Maui
County Farm Bureau. And I'd like to ask your support in granting the lease of the lands
associated with the Kula vacuum cool plant. This facility has the potential to meet an extremely
diverse set of needs for farmers in the Upcountry area. And it can serve as a depot. It is serving
as a depot to consolidate materials for farmers such as fiber and things that are necessary to
finish your product. It's serving as a chilling and a post harvesting and an area to apply post
harvest products and handling products so they can make it to the market. It is, it could
potentially be a depot to consolidate products to meet some of the shipping problems that are
facing farmers that don't produce large enough quantities to fill entire containers. And probably
most importantly it could provide an opportunity for small farmers to overcome the hurdle of
food safety issues. You know, they may meet the requirements on their farm. At the Kula Ag
Park right now there's no potable water so for those farmers that are in that area to meet the food
safety standards that may someday become a requirement for all farmers. A facility like this
would be necessary. And then for those of us who have seen the facility, and not to insult the
small group of people that are using it now it's in a little bit of disrepair. And having a long term
lease allows those individuals to commit some funds to make some repairs. It's hard to, you
know, when you're operating week-to-week, month-to-month it's hard to free up the money to
make improvements even if they're necessary to your operation. So having a long term lease
may allow people to free up a larger chunk of money and actually return on that investment.
And, finally, I'd just like to say a lot of us talk about import substitution and consuming more
local food, and this is one opportunity for us to actually do something that will directly
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contribute to that. And I think that this bill has the potential to meet the needs of a lot of farmers.
That's all I have. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you so much, Darren. Member Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chairman. Thank you, Mr. Strand, for being
here.
MR. STRAND: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Previous to this proposed lease the arrangement has been always monthto-month?
MR. STRAND: I'm not very familiar with the actual . . . with the current lease so your question might
be better for somebody who is familiar with the lease.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Not a problem. I'll wait until I can ask Ms. Tegarden.
MR. STRAND: Okay. Sony.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much. But thank you for being here. It's an important
facility. You know, if we're going to support agriculture and we have these dreams of supporting
more and better agriculture Upcountry then a facility of this type is obviously crucial. Thank you
very much.
MR. STRAND: I agree. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Any further questions for the testifier? Seeing none. Thank you very
much, Darren. If there is no one else signed up to testify, the Chair would then, if there are no
objections, close public testimony at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No objections.
CHAIR JOHNSON: No objections. Thank you very much, Members.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. .
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ITEM NO. 23 GRANT OF A LICENSE OF COUNTY REAL PROPERTY TO MAUI
COMMUNITY THEATER FOR THE IAO THEATER (C.C. No. 09-333)

CHAIR JOHNSON: And now we can get to our first issue on the agenda this afternoon, which is
EAR-23, the grant of a license of County real property to Maui Community Theater for the Iao
Theater. Ms. Deidre Tegarden will do her presentation now. Deidre?
MS. TEGARDEN: Thank you very much. Good afternoon, Committee Chair Johnson and Members.
Thank you for the invitation to be here this afternoon as we look at a grant of real property to
Maui Community Theater for the Iao Theater building. Iao Theater is truly the heart of Wailuku
town and is home not only to live theater but to spelling bees, movies, concerts, poetry readings
and so much more. Thanks to the effort of so many, the theater was saved from demolition in the
early '90s and celebrated her 80th birthday last year. The art spark the imagination and they
inspire us but the economic benefits of the arts are far reaching, including the creation and
support of jobs as well as enhancing nearby businesses and adding to tax revenue and creating an
economic buzz within the community. Many of the events that are put on at the theater are put
on at no charge to our public as well. Currently, Maui Community Theater is the steward for the
historic building, taking care of the daily, monthly annual maintenance for which we are very
appreciative. As Ms. Dascoulias had mentioned, there have been many improvements to the
theater over the past several years, including a new air conditioning, new seats, replacement of
historic windows and lights and improvements to the façade. OED has been working closely
with management at the Maui Community Theater on finding additional sources of income via
grants and has taken notice that the community theater management has made great strides in
working with the community in finding other funding sources, including private donations. In
order for the theater to move ahead to the next level with a plan or a capital campaign, it will
truly be necessary for them to have a long-term license. I am, therefore, here before you this
afternoon to ask your approval of a 30-year lease at one dollar a year for the Maui Community
Theater to continue operating and maintaining our beautiful and historic Iao Theater so that it can
continue to be a social and economic boost to our community. So I thank you very much for
your consideration and look forward to your questions. Mahalo.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, uh, Members, do we have any questions of Ms. Tegarden? Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. So the lease itself would be only the theater rather
than like the parking around the theater?
MS. TEGARDEN: Yes. It's the building itself.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Just the building?
MS. TEGARDEN: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Are there any further questions? Member Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, not a question so much as I would like to, because
I'm not a voting member, this is one of the real true jewels of Wailuku town. And our fore
fathers saw the right premise to preserve this historic building and we have spent many, many
dollars from this County both from the government side and the private sector side as well as the
public at large to preserve and enhance and make this theater what I call the real crowning jewel
in Wailuku town. So I ask the Members that are here who can vote to please vote for this 30 year
lease because this is the last piece for which now they can truly go out and get additional grants
from many foundations as you well know, Madam Chair, because without that, Madam Chair,
nothing happens. Nobody wants to give grants from foundations when you only have a year-toyear lease. And we're well aware of that and we've done that with many other things. I was out
at the Lahaina Courthouse yesterday for the Lahaina Restoration and their program out there and
that's another one of those crowning jewels for Lahaina town. So each of our little towns or each
of our little areas have what I call the crowning jewel and something that all of us can relate to
and build around. So I just ask for everybody's support. I cannot vote. I will wait in great
anticipation when it comes to the Council but thank you for allowing me to say a few words,
Madam Chair, cause I know I'm not a voting member but thank you very, very much and I ask
my colleagues to please support it. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: No, that's fine. Any time when you choose to attend the meeting I always
appreciate that you attend and offer your comments. Member Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. I can support this here but I have a question for
OED. I know that we've given out long-term lease for dollar a year. In our agreements do we
leave room for renegotiations on the lease itself, like say, this is for 30 years, you know, we're
going to pay one dollar. But in the meantime, do we have an opportunity, if it arises, to increase
that lease?
MS. TEGARDEN: Thank for that question. To be honest, this is the first license or lease of this type
that I've been involved with. Perhaps Corp. Counsel would be better answering that question if I
can . . .
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I know we have a lot on the housing and human services side.
Thought I'd ask that question.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you. Currently, the way this particular license agreement is set up it's a dollar a
year lease for the term of the lease. It doesn't state an area that we can renegotiate at a later time.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Is that something that we should look at in future
requests?
MR. UEOKA: For certain leases that the County has done, for instance, the Kula Ag Park, the right is
reserved to at a time to re-evaluate the lease rent but for these leases to nonprofits, the long term
leases, I don't believe we've put language in like that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, good. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And one of the things that we need to keep in mind too is that currently the
County, you know, we don't have an agreement necessarily for people to take care of the facility
so one of the ways that I believe the County is able to profit is by not having a responsibility like
we do in other situations like Mr. Victorino mentioned about the Lahaina Courthouse. We pay a
substantial sum of money to an entity to actually care for that courthouse. So sometimes it varies
from situation-to-situation and nonprofit-to-nonprofit but I would always, when I bring
something forward I try to keep in mind what the potential is and I see this as something that it
would help us to defray those costs by having them maintain it. Are there any . . .
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, Member Kaho' ohalahala?
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you, Chair. Just Corporation Counsel, just to clarify.
While the language does not exist in this current document before us it is within the purview of
the Council to make provisions that might accommodate to what Member Pontanilla is talking
about?
MR. UEOKA: Yes, the Council could request that.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO' OHALAHALA: Okay. Just letting us be clear that it's still within the Council's
purview to add or amend language, that's all.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And I do appreciate that because we have done that on occasion where they're
revenue generating-type of situations that could arise. But I want you Members to know also
that this was one of the first issues that came up and it was actually the impetus for us and some
of you were on the Council at the time where we lobbied to change the State Procurement law to
exempt nonprofits for these long-term leases. So this is, this is really, uh, for me, anyway it's
something that I'm very proud of us as a Council that we actually changed the State law to enable
these nonprofits to actually have these long-term leases, which helps all of us in the long run.
Member Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Uh, yes, thank you very much, Chair. As a member of this Committee,
it's going to give me great pleasure to support this. I've been to the theater recently and it's
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wonderful. There's been great work done there. The facility looks great and I know that the
people that are there and are committed to it will continue to try to keep the building in great
shape. They work really, really hard as a nonprofit in trying to make sure that our landmark is in
good condition. So, I, for one, will be supporting it and I'd like to thank the folks that work at
the theater and keep it nice. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Any further comments before I make my recommendation?
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Recommendation?
CHAIR JOHNSON: My recommendation then would be to approve the authorization of a grant of a
lease of County real property to Maui Community Theater for the Iao Theater, and if you'll just
refer to the revised resolution because there were some technical errors in the original one. It's
January 8, 2010 that we're looking at. And this will be the portion of the property located at 16
North Market Street, Wailuku, Maui, Hawaii with a fair market rental value of $52,713 per year
at the nominal rate of one dollar per year, and this would also include the filing of County
Communication No. 09-333.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. Madam Chair, I move to adopt the motion that you've
just stated.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Second.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And we've received a second from our Budget Chair. So it's been moved by Vice
Chair Kaho' ohalahala and seconded by Member Pontanilla to approve the motion and the filing
of the communication. Is there any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor please
signify by saying aye?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Aye.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And the Chair also would vote aye. I know usually we don't do this because the
Chair doesn't need to. It's usually when I go to break a tie but I wanted to and especially after
the testimony being received today because this is something that, hopefully, we'll serve future
generations and so you can help educate other children about the value of the arts. Thank you.
Thank you, Members. I really appreciate that.
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VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers
Baisa,
Vice-Chair Kaho'ohalahala, and Chair Johnson.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Molina.

Pontanilla,

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of revised resolution, and FILING of
communication.
ITEM NO. 24: GRANT OF A LEASE OF COUNTY REAL PROPERTY TO MAUI COUNTY
FARM BUREAU FOR THE MAUI PRODUCE PROCESSING
COOPERATIVE (C.C. No. 09-334)
CHAIR JOHNSON: And now on to our last item, and that would be EAR-24, which is a grant of a lease
of County real property to Maui County Farm Bureau for the Maui Produce Processing
Cooperative and this relates to County Communication No. 09-334, from Economic
Development Coordinator in which she transmits the proposed resolution to authorize the grant
of a 25-year lease to Maui County Farm Bureau to improve and utilize the Produce Processing
Cooperative building for vacuum cooling, washing and packing produce for market distribution.
So, Ms. Tegarden?
MS. TEGARDEN: Well, good afternoon, Madam Chair and Members, and thank you for letting us be
here again for the grant of real property to Maui County Farm Bureau for the vacuum cool plant.
The original vacuum cooling plant was constructed in 1970 to replace and expand the capability
of a very small vacuum cooling facility that was built in Kahului in 1964. Vacuum cooling is a
process that rapidly chills lettuce and other leafy greens thus extending shelf life. Due to a
disease plaguing lettuce and tomatoes back in the 1980s usage of the plant had diminished. As
use of the plant diminished, the remaining users were burdened with the ever growing cost of
maintaining the equipment that it had such heavy use previously. In 2003, the vacuum cooling
plant and its surrounding land was executive ordered to the County of Maui. Currently, there are
about 10 active users of the facility -- (2) lettuce growers and (1) broccoli grower utilize the
vacuum cooling equipment to process about 10,000 pounds per week. One strawberry farmer is
utilizing the force air cooler and the remaining growers use the cold storage services on a regular
basis. The Maui County Flower Growers Association utilizes storage space for supplies. We are
seeking approval for a 25-year lease at one dollar per year to the Maui County Farm Bureau.
- 15 -

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, AGRICULTURE, AND
RECREATION COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
February 4, 2010

The intent behind leasing the vacuum cooling plant to the Farm Bureau is to expedite the process
of improving and expanding on services that the facility can provide. And I know that we've
heard from the testifiers earlier but some of the expanded uses could also include being a
centralized supply depot so vendors can deliver goods for farmers to pick up such as packaging.
It can be used as a consolidated pick up by wholesalers. It can create a packing facility that
meets the needs of the food safety regulations which are soon to come down. It's also a hydro
cooling equipment to service current producers of broccoli, corn and asparagus. We can also
look at working with MCC Culinary Arts and other users to create value added products and
improve the facilities to a point where the farmers and the Maui County Farm Bureau will have a
gathering place to hold meetings and workshops that will benefit all the farmers. As we talk
about the diversification of our economy and self-sufficiency, it makes sense that we make as
much use of this plant as we can. And so that's why we're here today to humbly ask for your
support. I thank you and look forward to answering your questions. I'm also here with our
agricultural specialists Clark Hashimoto this afternoon. So, between the two of us, we hope we
can answer your questions. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Thank you very much. And thank you, Mr. Hashimoto, for also
attending. Members, are there any questions? I'll begin with Ms. Baisa and then we'll go right
down the line.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair, before I forget the question. Thank you
very much. There's just a whole lot going on as you know. I was interested in knowing what the
situation was with the lease prior to the recommendation with a 25-year lease. I heard somebody
talk about month-to-month.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Ms. Tegarden, just go for it.
MS. TEGARDEN: Okay. Thank you. As I understand, it was a long-term lease with the Kula vacuum
cool producers co-op but they were having difficulty in managing it, and that's why we are
looking at turning it over to the Farm Bureau so they can manage it.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Well, it appears that, that would give it a lot more stability. Also, if
we're going to want them to invest substantially in making this an even better facility then they're
going to want that commitment because nobody wants to commit to something that you're going
to do month-to-month. It doesn't work. We hear this often. So, thank you very much. That
clears it up for me.
MS. TEGARDEN: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Vice-Chair Kaho' ohalahala?
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you, Chair, just a real basic question. I'm not familiar
with that area but in the document it says we're looking at 3.71 acres of land.
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MS. TEGARDEN: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: What is physically on the area right now?
MR. HASHIMOTO: Well, physically on the area is the vacuum cooling plant itself, and there's a little
office and some cooling facilities or refrigeration facilities. And the rest of the acreage is raw
land, so there's room for expansion if there ever would need to be an expansion.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. And then any future expansion would require them to
come back to this body?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Corporation Counsel? I think if there is any modification or creation of a new
building, it would have to be redescribed, is that correct and then returned to us?
MR. UEOKA: The terms of the lease state that all improvements to the premises need a prior written
approval of the coordinator so that would be Ms. Tegarden.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Oh, the coordinator?
MR. UEOKA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. In the current agreement document, I was just curious
we have a section called minerals and waters, and if you look at that statement I'm not sure
where this actually comes from but you were describing things that do not exist in Hawaii? Any
comment on that?
MR. UEOKA: It's actually language by law, I believe, in case there ever is a discovery of those. My
understanding is the State of Hawaii holds the right to them over so you can't lease things you
don't have the right to. And I'm not sure that's the best explanation I can give.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Too bad we couldn't do that for our sand.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Well, there is a section that speaks to things like sand so, and
that does reserve the rights to those resources. Okay. I'm just curious, you know, gold, silver,
bauxite . . . what else, oil, gaseous the liquid, you know. It just seemed that was misplaced in
terms of what we're actually dealing with. But you're saying that it is language that is in every
document that we have in our authority to grant to someone that deals with land or the leasing of
land?
MR. UEOKA: We generally include that language in our long term leases, yes.
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VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. The other question that I had asked the testifier was
having to do with the cost of the maintenance and that was deferred to you so.
MS. TEGARDEN: Yes. Thank you. I'm looking at a profit and loss statement here, January through
December of 2008, and it looks as though the total income is $29,167 and the total expenses are
$33,000.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay.
MS. TEGARDEN: And I can certainly provide a copy of this. I just . . .
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, so the cost for maintenance is about $30,000 - 33,000 -MS. TEGARDEN: That's correct.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: -- per year. Then my question was how that was going to be
kind of .. . You know the Farm Bureau brought in that they would be taking all of those
responsibilities to make it sustainable. You said that there were how many users? Ten?
MS. TEGARDEN: Currently about ten users.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Ten users. And how is that applied across . . . how is this in the
previous how is that cost spread out so that they were able to maintain the . . .
MR. HASHIMOTO: There is an assessment for each grower so, for instance, if Mr. Haines that testified
he has a larger fee than anybody else, I think it's a user fee the amount. He's trying to figure out
something so that they'll break even, you know, even if they have to raise the fee a little. Maybe
fee per pound or fee per carton but they'll charge the farmer according to their usage of the
facility. So with the Farm Bureau taking over, they're expecting more farmers to join the co-op
and then they can get more revenue.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. So the determination of whatever that fee scale may be
is going to be left for the Bureau then to do?
MR. HASHIMOTO: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: And then prior to the Bureau coming on with this lease who
was responsible for doing that?
MR. HASHIMOTO: Well, they have like a manager. You know, they use to have a manager that was
hired but I think they're just doing it on a voluntary basis. So whoever uses it logs their hours or
logs their . . . number of pounds that they produce or go through the facility and they'll pay the
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co-op. Of course the biggest expense is electricity, which is just over $20,000 because of the
vacuum cooling and the refrigeration.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay. I'll defer to any other questions.
CHAIR JOHNSON: So they were doing that through the co-op?
MR. HASHIMOTO: Yes.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, so the co-op was collecting on some formula basis. Okay. All right.
Member Pontanilla, you had any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No question but probably it would be a good idea we visit that
facility there because I haven't even gone up there to look at this cooling plant. I've heard about
it but . . .
CHAIR JOHNSON: I hope you buy some of their products?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I do. It's just a matter of go and look at the site, see what's there.
In my mind, when you note refrigeration, I'm seeing containers with those refrigerated containers
at the location where farmers just put in their produce. But I don't know if it's like that or one big
building. So I'll make it a point to go up there and visit.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I know Ms. Tegarden and also Mr. Hashimoto would be happy to give you the tour.
MS. TEGARDEN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Any further questions? Member Kaho'ohalahala?
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: The Kula Ag Park is this in close proximity to that?
MR. HASHIMOTO: The vacuum cooling plant is on the top of Omaopio Road, maybe about quarter
mile down from the Kula Highway, Lower Kula Highway.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: So it's between then.
MR. HASHIMOTO: Well, it's very close. And the Kula Ag Park is on Pulehu Road.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Just across.
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MR. HASHIMOTO: Yeah, which is just across. So, the idea of, you know, like it was mentioned that
the Kula Ag Park has no potable water so if the food safety regulations go through then they need
to wash their produce somewhere. So the vacuum cooling site would be the most ideal without
the farmers having to build their own.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO' OHALAHALA: Okay. I have no further questions. I'm happy that we will be
happy to assist in terms of agriculture locally and that this would be an opportunity for them to
get a facility that hopefully will get the kind of participation that they're anticipating.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Are you ready for my recommendation?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Recommendation?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: It's too soon.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I know. After your meeting yesterday, Vice-Chair Kaho'ohalahala, it can get long
so I tried to give everyone a break today. Anyway, the Chair will ask for a motion that we
authorize a grant of a lease of County real property to the Maui County Farm Bureau and this is
the revised proposed resolution. And the purpose would be to authorize the grant of this 25-year
lease to the Maui County Farm Bureau to improve and utilize the Maui Produce Processing
Cooperative Building for vacuum cooling, washing, and packing produce for market distribution
located approximately on 3.91 acres at 328 Omaopio Road, Kula, Maui, Hawaii for a fair market
rental value of $167,000 . . . $167,868 per year but at the nominal rent of one dollar per year.
And also that would include the filing of County Communication No. 09-334, and also the .. .
any nonsubstantive changes would also, with your permission, be included in this motion.
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Okay, Madam Chair, I so move.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Madam Chair, second the motion.
CHAIR JOHNSON: All right, so it's been moved by Vice-Chair Kaho'ohalahala, seconded by Member
Baisa. Is there any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor please signify by saying
aye?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aye.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And the Chair also votes aye.
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VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers
Baisa,
Vice-Chair Kaho'ohalahala, and Chair Johnson.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Molina.

Pontanilla,

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of revised resolution, and FILING of
communication.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much for your attendance at this meeting this afternoon. Thank
you to Staff and also the Administration for their attendance. Also, on the previous measure if
there are no objections, anything that is of a technical nature, if Staff finds that there is any
corrections needed that are nonsubstantive, is there any objections of having Staff make those?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: No objections.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS (excused: MJM).
ACTION: APPROVE.
CHAIR JOHNSON: All right, thank you. Okay, that concludes this meeting. I thank you, Staff, and I
thank the testifiers, and I trust that you'll take good care of our vacuum cooling plant and we'll
keep on eating your produce. So with that, if there's no further business, and are there any
announcements? No? No further announcements. All right. Member Kaho'ohalahala?
VICE-CHAIR KAHO'OHALAHALA: Maybe I'll just announce that tomorrow . . . no, no, I'm sorry.
Wrong day.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Wrong day. Next week. It's alright. Thank you very much, and with that, this
meeting is adjourned. . .(gavel). . .
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